BOROUGH OF KETTERING

at a meeting of the Council of the Borough of Kettering held at the Municipal Offices, Bowling Green Road,  Kettering on 25th April 2012

Present:

	Councillor 
James Hakewill (Deputy Mayor)
	Councillor Ian Jelley

	
"
Linda Adams
	
"
Christopher Lamb

	
“
Duncan Bain
	
"
Shirley Lynch

	
"
Maurice Bayes
	
"
Ellie Manns

	
"
Steve Bellamy
	
"
Paul Marks

	
"
David Bishop
	
"
Alan Mills

	
"
Michael Brown
	
"
Russell Roberts

	
"
Jonathan Bullock
	
" 
Jan Smith

	
"
Lloyd Bunday
	
"
David Soans

	
"
Paul Corazzo
	
"
Michael Tebbutt

	
"
Mark Dearing
	
"
Keli Watts

	
"
Maggie Don
	
"
Jonathan West

	
"
Scott Edwards
	
"
Alison Wiley

	
"
Terry Freer
	
"
Derek Zanger

	
"
Ruth Groome
	

	
	


11.C.94
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from The Mayor, and Councillors George, Hollobone, Henson, Malin and Moreton.

11.C.95
MINUTES
RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 23rd February 2012 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Mayor.

11.C.96
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None.

11.C.97
DEPUTY MAYOR'S ANNOUNCEMENTS


The Deputy Mayor made the following announcements


Young Artists' Exhibition



The Deputy Mayor welcomed Emily Ireson-Vaughan and David Whalley from Wren Spinney Community Special School and congratulated the school on being selected as the exhibition winner. The winning piece was on display at the meeting, along with artwork and figures from Park Junior School and Latimer Community Arts College.


Councillor Mary Malin


The Deputy Mayor extended the good wishes of Council to Councillor Malin, who was recovering in hospital following a recent operation.


Mayor-making – 16th May 2012


The Deputy Mayor thanked those councillors who had returned their reply cards to the invitation to his mayor-making dinner and urged those who had not yet responded to contact the Mayor's Secretary as soon as possible.

11.C.98
LEADER'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Leader of the Council informed Councillors of the recent death of Robert Mercer, who was a member of the Kettering Civic Society and the Friends of the Art Gallery and Museum.  The Leader paid tribute to Mr Mercer for his exceptional service to the Borough and extended condolences to his family.

The Portfolio Holder for Finance advised Council that, following lobbying from Councillors and Officers, the funding formula for the County Council's Prevent Strategy had now been revised, resulting in an increase of £0.5m for the Borough.  In addition, following work by officers of the Council on VAT recovery, a further sum of £335k would be added to the £143k previously reclaimed, resulting in a total of £0.5m being reclaimed in VAT.  Officers were thanked for their work.

The Leader of the Opposition added his thanks to officers for their work on the VAT reclaim, and highlighted a further success around Community Panel funding which had been secured by local councillors and officers.

11.C.99
REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REVIEW PANEL – MEMBERS' ALLOWANCES: ADOPTION OF A NEW SCHEME OF MEMBERS' ALLOWANCES


A report was submitted which sought adoption of a new Scheme of Members' Allowances following consideration of the findings of the Independent Review Panel.


It was noted that further information had been received from HM Revenues and Customs since the report had been written in respect of tax liabilities for the Mayor and Deputy Mayor.  Advice was that there were two options for dealing with tax liabilities as follows:-

· Tax on the Mayors/Deputy Mayor's personal allowance could be claimed by individuals by submitting receipts via a personal dispensation

· 20% could be added to the amount of the personal allowance to compensate for personal tax payable. (It was noted that this was not felt to be the best option.)

It was proposed by Councillor Wiley and Seconded by Councillor Freer that the recommendations of the Independent Review Panel based on objectives (paragraph 7.5 as set out in the report of the Panel) be adopted with the responsibility for obtaining a personal dispensation in respect of tax falling on individual Mayors/Deputy Mayors.

The Leader of the Opposition stated that his group had considered carefully the report of the Independent Panel. He reiterated the independent nature of the recommendations, which had subsequently been considered by the Research and Development Committee and the Executive Committee.  All members had also been given the opportunity to express their views to the panel prior to submission of its report.  It was noted that, whilst the opposition broadly agreed with the recommendations of the independent panel based on objectives, it might be seen as insensitive to approve an increase in councillors' allowances when officers in the public sector were currently subject to a pay freeze.

Councillor West therefore proposed an amendment, which was seconded by Councillor Bishop, that:-

"In considering the report of the Independent Review Panel, the Council takes into account the public sector pay freeze which is now in its third year.

As a consequence, Council adopts the recommendations as set out in paragraph 7.6 of the report, until such time as public sector pay is unfrozen – when the full recommendations as set out in paragraph 7.5 of the report will be adopted and applied."

Debate ensued on the amendment and the following issues were discussed:-

· The current Scheme of Members' Allowances and the provision for annual uplift in line with officers' salaries

· Provision in the existing scheme for councillors to forego all or part of their allowance, should they so wish

· The need to attract more people to stand for election, particularly young people

· The Independent Panel had recognised the importance of councillors' work and the time commitment involved

· The potential for councillors' to forego all or part of their allowance in favour of the ward initiatives fund

(Voting on the Amendment: For 9; Against 19)

The Amendment therefore fell.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
no adjustment be made to the Mayoral Allowances in relation to taxation issues, with personal tax affairs being dealt with independently by mayoral post holders;


(ii)
following consideration of the comments of the Research and Development Committee, the recommendation of the Executive Committee and the recommendations of the Independent Review Panel (Members' Allowances) a new scheme of members' allowances be adopted from 1st May 2012 as follows:-

1.
The basic allowance be increased from £4,856 to £5,236 (including an increase of £137 per councillor contingent on the discontinuation of the council scheme of laptop provision;

2.
The Leader's allowance be increased from £11,821 to £13,003;

3.
The Deputy Leader's allowance be revised from £8,866 to £8,220 to facilitate an enhanced SRA for the Executive member (Finance);

4.
The Executive member (Finance) receive an SRA of £6,086;

5.
All other executive members receive an SRA of £4,564;

6.
The Opposition Leader receive an SRA of £6,502 and the Deputy Opposition Leader £1,425;

7.
The overall allowances budget proposed for the Executive (£54,693) be retained and re-allocated in the event of any increase or decrease in the size of the Executive;

8.
The SRA for the Chair of the Planning Committee be increased from £2,589 to £5,178;

9.
The SRA for the Chair of the Licensing Committee be increased from £2,589 to £3,884;

10.
All other chairs of Committees continue to receive the same SRAs as at present (£2,589);

11.
The level of the basic allowances, the SRAs for Executive members and the SRA for the Chair of the Standards Committee be reviewed in 2014 when the impact of the recent legislation will have become clearer;

12.
The mayoral allowance be increased from £6,823 to £7,505 and that of the deputy mayor from £1,295 to £1,425;

13.
Eligibility for the Local Government Pension Scheme be introduced at Kettering Borough Council;

14.
The Ward Initiatives Fund continue, with appropriate safeguards, with its current budgetary allocations;

15.
The introduction of flexibility in relation to the reimbursement of real costs of child day care or disablement care, should the current rates prove inadequate;

16.
The current basis for updating councillors allowances, linked to officer pay awards, continue.

(iii)
A further review of Members' Allowances be undertaken in 2014 when the impacts of the Localism Act 2011 are more open to assessement.

(Voting: For 20; Against 0; Not Voting 8)

11.C.100
DOG-ON-DOG ATTACKS

Councillor Paul Corazzo asked the Portfolio Holder for Environment the following question:-


"How many dog-on-dog attacks were reported to the Council in the following years?


(a) 2009-10


(b) 2010-11


(c) 2011-12


(d) 2012-present"


The Portfolio Holder for Environment replied as follows:-


"The Council does not maintain statistics regarding the reports of dog-on-dog attacks, as these are civil matters between the owners of the dogs involved in the attack."
11.C.101
AFFORDABLE HOUSING COMPLETIONS


Councillor Paul Corazzo asked the Portfolio Holder for Housing the following question:-


"Please list affordable home completions against target for the following years:-


(a) 2010-11


(b) 2011-12"


The Portfolio Holder for Housing replied as follows:-


"(a) 2010-11 Target – 150; Actual – 220


(b) 2011-12 Target – 95; Actual – 87"

11.C.102
UNIVERSAL CREDIT


Councillor Paul Corazzo asked the Portfolio Holder for Finance the following question:-


"The Universal Credit which comes in in October 2013 will be solely digital.  According to the Office for National Statistics (Q4, 20122) 1 in 6 adults – 8.2 million adults in the UK – have never used the internet.  Government guidance says that councils will be unable to process any universal credit claims.  In light of this:-

· How will existing staff in revenue and benefits be deployed after October 2013?

· As housing benefit will be paid direct to the claimant and not to the landlord, what effect on rental collection will this have?

· What discussions has the council had with the local DWP about where universal credit will be applied for, assessed, for example, validation of identity documents and queries about payments?

· Where do Universal Credit changes sit on KBCs risk registers?

The Portfolio Holder for Finance replied as follows:-

"The benefit changes will come into effect in a number of stages, possibly starting in 2013.  We can give no definite answers to these questions until government has clarified and laid regulations.  Members will be kept fully informed as these changes and their implications become clearer.  We do receive reports and updates on these major changes which will impact on the Council's finances at the Executive Committee."

Councillor Paul Corazzo asked a supplementary question as follows:-

"As Kettering has pride in being known as a trailblazer, are there any plans to start lobbying government on how to deal with the welfare and benefit reforms?"

The Portfolio Holder for Finance replied as follows:-

"We are lobbying at a political and officer level.  Yesterday there was a county-wide finance conference at which welfare reform and council tax reform from 2013 onwards was discussed.  The Council is well aware and was very pleased to see councillors from Corby at the conference, talking on this cross-party, apolitical issue."

11.C.103
VISIT BY SIR MERRICK COCKELL


Councillor Paul Corazzo asked the Leader of the Council the following question:-


"What was discussed with Sir Merrick Cockell during his recent visit to Kettering Borough Council's offices to meet senior managers and councillors?"


The Leader of the Council replied as follows:-


"Money – and how we are managing it.


Morale – and how we are trying to maintain it.


Momentum – and how we are trying to preserve it."

11.C.104
SITE SPECIFIC PROPOSALS – LOCAL DEVELOPMENT DOCUMENT CONSULTATION


Councillor Jonathan West asked the Portfolio Holder for Planning the following question:-


"Could the relevant executive member please update council on the progress of the Site Specific Proposals – Local Development Documen Consutlation which ended on 23rd April 2012.  Specifically could the number of responses be listed for:-


1. Written responses


2. Email responses"


The Portfolio Holder for Planning responded as follows:-


"We have extended the consultation period till 21st May to allow local groups and people adequate opportunity to comment on the document.  However, currently we have had approximately 400 people respond to the consultation in writing, by email or via the consultation portal.  We are in the process of collating these responses and will provide an update report to Planning Policy Committee on 8th May."

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 7.50 pm)

Signed …………………………………….

The Mayor

AI

(Council No. 6)

25.4.12


